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Present:  
Mark Whitehead (MW)




    Chair



Caroline Bond (CB)
Chris Caswell (CC)



Owen Gardner (OG)




    



Terry Genis (TG)



Miles Le Voguer (MLeV)

Gemma James-Moore (GJ-M)



Jefferson Nwokeoma (JN)



Laura Ovenden (LO)




    Deputy Headteacher



Roger Panter (RP)


Linda Tansley (HT)




    Headteacher

Lyndsey Todd (LT)
In attendance: 
Linda McBrearty




    Cover Clerk

Apologies:    There were no apologies.   

	1. 
	Welcome and Apologies for Absence.

The Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting.

There were no apologies for absence received, all members were present.

	Action



	2. 
	Declaration of Pecuniary Interests

There were no declarations of pecuniary interest.


	

	3. 
	Minutes of the Last Meeting

The Chair went through the Minutes of the last meeting, page by page. The Minutes of the last meeting on 20th September 2016 were approved as a true and accurate record.


	

	4. 
	Actions Arising 

Review of actions from FGB meeting (list of outstanding actions attached to agenda)

	

	5. 
	Committee Structure & Roles

The additional governor roles were reviewed and decided, as follows: 

DTG – MLeV
SEND – GJM
Safeguarding – CC
Safer Recruitment: GJM, MW, RP, LT and LO.
Forum Rep – JN
Working Group for the Govs’ Annual Statement: CC, MW, OG.
HTPM Committee: TG, GJM, MLV
Pay Committee: CC, MW, OG.
Policy working group: OG, LO, HT, LT
Allegations Against Head Teacher – TG.

Focus on Digitisation – MLV and OG.

Attaining Highly – GJM

Maths – OG, LT

EAL – JN

RE – JN
Reading – GJM and JN.

Pupil / Sports Premium – CC and MLV.

Assessment – CC, RP and MW.

A full list of all Governor Roles and Committee Members is available on the school website – Governing Body Committee and Role Structure 2016/17.

It was thought that the new parent governor, shortly to be elected, may be able to share the load.  There were nine expressions of interest for the post, of which four went through with their applications to the election.
	

	6. 
	Headteacher’s Report

Contextual data plus overview of start to the new school year.
The Headteacher gave a verbal report but a written version is available on the school website, it had also been circulated to all of the Governing Body in advance of the meeting, in order to allow any written questions to be sent to the Headteacher.
The Headteacher gave the governors a flavour of the start of the academic year at Tower Hill.

Governors were referred to page 4 of her report which gave a summary of standards.  It was emphasised that a direct comparison could not be made with the previous years because of changes in methodology.

Compared to national results for reading, Tower Hill’s scaled score was 102, as against 103 nationally.  In Maths, Tower Hill’s scaled score was 104, compared with 103 National.  Comparison against schools which have significant numbers of pupils with Higher Level Point Scores obviously impacts the National Scaled Score averages, but Attainment shows the actual proportion of children achieving the Expected Standard.
The key focus recommended by Hampshire this year is to compare whether any potential reversal from Above to Below National Outcomes has been evidenced when compared to previous years.  This has not been the case at Tower Hill as we continue Above National in all of Reading, Writing, SPAG, Maths – and Reading, Writing & Maths combined.
The school will have no RAISEonline to assist them until December.

Q. If I have understood correctly, the KS2 SATS subjects are also subject to a formal teacher assessment.  If so, how did the teacher assessments compare with the SATS results?

A. Teacher Assessment in Maths was almost in line with actual test outcome.  The total score for the test was calculated out of 110 rather than 100 as in previous years.  This increase to the threshold was not proportionate to the additional 10 marks (46/100 being the previous Expected Standard; 60/110 being the threshold for 2016).  Had the threshold remained proportionate with previous years i.e. 46%+ = 51+marks, then two further pupils would have attained this Standard and Teacher Assessment would have equalled Test Outcomes.  However, in Reading it was a very different scenario, with questioning being nationally acknowledged as ‘significantly increased in degree of difficulty and expectation’ in addition to once again a higher threshold to previous years: 21/50 rather than 18/50.  These impacted outcomes significantly although the national outcry about the ‘unfairness’ of the Reading test and its marking scheme should be noted.
Attendance Target for 2016/17

Q. Am I right in assuming that the number of persistent absentees for the current year is the number who have been absent for more than 10% of the first month and can therefore be expected to fall as the year goes on?  Do the figures include year R?
A. That is correct.

Staffing.

There was a confidential discussion concerning a member of staff, mentioned in the Headteacher’s report, whose unexpected impending departure would have a direct impact on the workloads of the senior team.

The Headteacher reminded the governors how difficult it was to recruit in Hampshire.  An advertisement for the post has been placed but there have been no expressions of interest.  A local school within a four-mile radius had advertised on the same day with a £3,000 incentive as a recruitment allowance.  

As it stands, if the school does not manage to recruit then they will need to look within the existing staffing structure to cover that class.  It may have the effect of absorbing any capacity that has been built up for the leadership roles.

Apprenticeship Levy.

It was likely that schools would be hit by the Apprenticeship Levy.  Any business with a payroll bill in excess of £3m, will have to pay this bill.  Although it doesn’t seem applicable to schools directly, the headteacher surmises that the payroll bill will be that of Hampshire schools as a whole which would then be subject to ‘pro rata’/per pupil amount for each school on 0.5% of the turnover of HCC.  Schools are hoping to have more information by the time of their Budget Revision in November.  The schools budget planning meeting is on the 3rd November where the various options will be discussed.

At the moment the November Revision will be a challenging process with so many unknowns.


	

	7. 
	Policy & Procedures

Pay Policy – post-consultation with staff

This was adopted at the FGB Meeting of 20th September.  It has since been put to all members of staff.  
With no issues having been raised, the Governing Body gave its approval for the policy and for it to be published on the school’s website.
Governor Visits policy & procedure (see Agenda item 9iii)

Governor Induction Policy (see Agenda item 9i)


	

	8. 
	School Improvement & Development Plan

Formal submission of the SIDP for 2016/17 to the Governing Body
The Headteacher formally submitted the SIDP for 2016/17 for governing body approval and also reminded them that behind the SIDP was a huge seventy-five-page appendix.  This contained the Action Plans that every subject leader in the school had prepared for the year.  A tremendous amount of work had gone into the document.

Governor Monitoring Schedule: approach for the year (see Agenda item 9v)


	

	9. 
	Governing Body Plan for the Monitoring of SIDP.  
This item consisted of a presentation and an open discussion led by the Vice-Chair and other team members.  A finalised copy had been given to the Headteacher in addition to the copies tabled tonight and the copy available on the Governors Portal.
The Monitoring Plan was presented under the title “Governor Kaizen” – a Japanese business philosophy of continuous improvement.  
i) Governor Induction Process – led by CC, GJM and JN.
There would shortly be a new parent governor, in addition to a governor who has recently joined the governing body, LT.  These new governors would be ideal to try out the new induction process.  It was decided that a “buddying process “would be used.  LT’s buddy would be OG.  This would be monitored to see if it proved to be effective.
ii) S140: Ofsted Awareness – led by MW and OG.
CC will send out Section 140 to the FGB in February, having identified the gaps in governor training.

iii) Governor Monitoring Visits to school – led by JN and OG
The governors will work with LO to get suitable dates in throughout the year.  The School Visits Policy is on the governors’ portal in report format.  

It was agreed to keep the Policy as it stands with the report format as it is.  

It was decided that there should be a section at the end of the visits report to say which aspect of section 140 is applicable.
Visit dates should be established before Christmas.
iv) Support Digitisation- led by MLV and OG
The governors will work with the teaching and office staff to establish what is available on the market, within the school’s budgetary constraints.

The governors will do a scoping exercise and possibly trial some aspects of suitable software / hardware.  Any trialling will need to impact positively on the workload.

The Headteacher reminded the governors to be mindful of the current systems that the school has in situ and also the relevant support packages, which are very important to ensure complementary operation.
v) SIDP Monitoring / Engagement – Approach for the year. (see Agenda item 8)

a) Maths – led by OG and LT.

It was understood that £41m had been assigned to the Shanghai / Singapore method for teaching maths in primary schools.  The governors would use a sensitive and understanding approach within the school.
b) Assessment – led by CC, MW and RP.

There is a need for the governors to gather information to understand how assessment is carried out at Tower Hill. Governors will need to look at how it may be possible to make assessment data more able to be assimilated by the governing body. The governors would welcome feedback from staff, who may be able to see missed opportunities.

c) Reading – led by GJM and JN.

The governors had good engagement with the students when they came into the school on Friday.  It was very interesting to see the differences in the children and the different experience and challenges of the teachers.  It was an interesting experience which left the governors feeling more fully informed.

d) Sport – led by MLV

It was intended to engage with the teaching staff to help them to deliver the plan to increase the sport footprint in the local area.

The governors concluded with a summary of how this plan would help the governing body support the school more effectively throughout the year.

The Headteacher congratulated the governors on what they had achieved and how committed they were to improving their performance.  The governors had done an impressive amount of work so far, now it has to be translated into actions.

It was pointed out that the governors’ role is not to judge teachers or to grade a lesson.  Teachers are vulnerable if a non-practitioner is watching them.  The focus for the governing body is if the children are making progress and are being supported to do so.  The Headteacher concluded by saying that the amount of work and thought that had already gone into the Governors’ approach to monitoring the school’s practice and outcomes would show them as a very effective governing body and the school was very proud of them. 
	CC

HT
LO/
Govs



	10. 
	Any Other Business
Current Top Table Situation.
OG has put out a Top Table rota.  TG came in on Friday to see how the school is coping with the number of children to be fed in such a short time and in such limited space.

The catering staff are having to provide approximately one hundred and fifty meals per day which is very difficult, also the work is very lowly paid and it is hard to recruit staff for such roles.  At least two members of the SLT are still required to go in each day to support the lunchtime ladies.

It is possible that in future the school could use the Headteacher’s office for the Top Table.

TG reported that the children had all seemed to enjoy their meal and the youngest children were becoming much more capable.

It is possible that school meals may need to expand out of the lunch hall in order to cope with the increasing numbers and take the older children to a different area.  Christmas lunch will require a great deal of planning in order to cope with the popularity

Trip to Harry Potter.

The Chair reported that he had recently joined the Year 6 visit to Harry Potter World which had been a great success and the resulting assembly afterwards was fantastic show casing the excellent resultant writing by the children
Website

The school’s website is being brought up to date to include new documentation and governor details
 
	

	
	Meeting closed 8.20pm
	

	
	Date of next meeting: 22nd November 2016 6.30pm
	


Schedule of Tower Hill Primary School Governing Body Meetings
2016/17
	
	Committees

	
	Full GB
	Finance & Personnel
	Premises
	HT Perf
Man.
	Pay

	Autumn Term
	20th Sept 16
	
	
	
	

	
	
	27th Sept 16
	
	
	

	
	4th Oct 16
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	11th Oct 16
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	18th Oct 16

	
	
	8th Nov 16
	
	
	

	
	22nd Nov 16
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	29th Nov 16
	
	

	
	
	
	
	30th Nov 16
	

	
	
	
	
	
	Mon 5th Dec 16

	
	6th Dec 16
	
	
	
	

	Spring Term
	
	24th Jan 17
	
	
	

	
	7th Feb 17
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	7th Mar 17
	
	

	
	21st Mar 17
	
	
	
	

	
	4th Apr 17
	
	
	
	

	Summer Term

	
	9th May 17
	
	
	

	
	23rd May 17
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	6th Jun 17
	
	

	
	20th Jun 17
	
	
	
	

	
	
	27th Jun 17
	
	
	

	
	Thurs 6th Jul 17
	
	
	
	


Membership of Tower Hill Primary School Governing Body

	MEMBERSHIP 2016/17
	
	Committees
	
	

	Governors (13) – HT / 1 Staff/ 1 LA/ 2 parent / 8 co-opted  
	Full GB & Leads
	Finance & Personnel
	Premises
	HT Perf. Man.
	Pay
	Pay Appeal
	Policy Group

	VACANCY
	Parent
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Caroline
	Bond
	Co-opted
	 
	 
	
	
	
	
	

	Chris
	Caswell
	Co-opted
	Pupil Premium
Governor Visits

Safeguarding
	Chair

	
	
	
	
	

	Terry
	Genis
	Co-opted
	Allegations against HT
	 
	
	
	
	
	

	Gemma
	James-Moore
	Co-opted
	SEND
Safeguarding

Gifted & Talented
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Miles
	Le Voguer
	Co-opted
	Development & Training Governor
Sports Premium
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Owen
	Gardner
	LA
	Vice-Chair
	
	Chair 

	

	
	
	

	Jefferson
	Nwokeoma
	Co-opted
	Forum Rep 
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Laura 
	Ovenden
	Staff
	Safer Rec.
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Roger
	Panter
	Co-opted
	Safer Rec.
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Linda 
	Tansley
	HT
	Safer Rec. 
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Mark
	Whitehead
	Co-opted
	Chair
Safer Rec.
	
	 
	
	
	
	

	Lyndsey 
	Todd
	Parent
	
	· 
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	Cover Clerk – Linda McBrearty
	
	
	
	



Signed as a true and accurate record by Mark Whitehead, Chair, ___________________at the FGB meeting of 29th November 16

